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Good afternoon and welcome to everyone.  My name is John Engelhardt and I have the privilege to serve as Chair of the Department of Anatomy and Cell Biology.  On behalf of the Carver College of Medicine, the Department of Anatomy and Cell Biology, and the University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics, we deeply appreciate your attendance as family members, friends, students and faculty.  
On June 12, 1968, the first University of Iowa Deeded Body Memorial Service took place here at Oakland Cemetery under the direction of Rev. Jack Zerwas.  That service initiated the heart-felt traditions you will experience today in our 51st annual memorial service honoring your loved ones.  This service reflects our gratitude and respect for all the participants in our Deeded Body Program and our deep appreciation for the compassion and support of their family and friends.  This service is truly dedicated to those who, in death, have served the living.  Each of these donors, by their final compassionate gift, has participated in a great humanitarian and educational endeavor.  Each had the courage and the concern for the future, which motivated them to become great humanitarians who, by their final bequest, have so valuably assisted in our teaching and research programs.  We honor their memory and acknowledge their generosity today.  By their act, hundreds of students in the disciplines of Medicine, Dentistry, Physician Assistants, Physical Therapy, Nursing and Sports Medicine have been able to learn the intricate details of the human body through a very special study of these donors. As you listen to the health professional students today, I hope you will appreciate how your loved one's generosity will eternally benefit humankind. This benefit stems not only through the quality healthcare they will provide to their patients, but also the quality of education they will provide to their students that will eventually succeed them. 

In addition to the education of our Health Science students, there are many physicians who have benefited tremendously as well, through focused educational programs that serve to enhance the practice of medicine.  And finally, important research and insight into the causes of many different diseases has been enabled through the tremendously generous donation that could not have been achieved in any other way.  This afternoon's service is truly an expression of our gratitude for their bequest to medical science.  A countless number of patients in the future will benefit from these studies.  Therefore, my colleagues and I, in teaching and in research, offer to you our heartfelt appreciation for your loved one's final bequest to humanity.

I wish also to commend to you the outstanding efforts and wonderful stewardship of the Deeded Body Program Staff, including Mr. Brian Chapman, Mr. Pat Elbert, Mr. Jon Scranton, Mr. Daniel Buckingham, Ms. Jordan Kohlmeyer, Mr. Chandler Jensen-Cody, and Ms. Sharon Idiga. Over many years these individuals have administered and faithfully maintained an extremely successful Deeded Body Program that serves as a model for all other medical schools throughout the country.  As Chairman of the department for the past 14 years, it has been a privilege for me to work with these individuals and observe the impact their efforts have on the education of Health Science Professionals.  I can say with firsthand knowledge, that your loved ones became members of this Staff’s extended family while under their care.  

I would also like to acknowledge the medical student coordinators, Claire Castaneda, Zoetta Hildreth, and Vivian Pham.  Your efforts and contributions to the Deeded Body Program are also greatly appreciated. 

It has been a long and difficult time for many of you to endure the grief you have felt in the weeks and months since your loved one passed away.  As you have waited for this service that will assist in bringing closure to your grief, it is our hope that as you listen to our guest speakers today, you will not only find comfort and be uplifted from what they say, but that you will also be able to leave here today proudly, and with a greater appreciation for what these donors have done for humankind.  We thank you very much for coming today and sharing in this very special service.  In my closing remarks, I would like to share comments from two students, who in previous years, benefited greatly from the study of their donors.  The first is a poem written by a medical student upon completion of her first gross anatomy course.  

Her name is Amy Marie Milligan and I think that she says, in a very touching and gifted manner, exactly what it meant to learn from all of these deeded gifts today. Amy entitled her poem “Anatomy Teacher”.


When I touched your hands, I touched the hands that had felt the chill of ninety-four winters, fingers that had stretched in the sunlight of as many springs.

When I touched your feet, I touched the feet that had walked the paths of nine decades, toes curling and uncurling through the uncertainty of five wars.

When I touched your arms, I touched the arms that braced you from and embraced the world, a world I know only through historians and faded photographs.

When I stared into the shell of your eyes, I saw the screen upon which a million irreplaceable scenes had been played, visions of a world rapidly changing at once both like and unlike my own.

When I held your heart in my hands, in a moment filled with awe and grace, I held a heart whose mysteries I will never know, a heart that gave me the gift of itself.

When you invited me to know you, to be a guest in the house that your spirit left, you forever altered my life.

My feet, with the knowledge of yours, will walk into the future carrying you with me.

My hands, as they reach to comfort and heal, will do so never forgetting the delicacy of yours.

My eyes, as they sweep across the landscapes of my future, will find in it reflections of the world I saw in yours.

My heart, in the rhythm of its beating, will carry with it the stillness and wonder of your heart, lying silently in my hands.


Our thanks to Amy for allowing us to share this very special poem and her talent with you today.


I would now like to read comments and a letter from a health professional student about her experience in gross anatomy lab training. 

“For all that I’ve learned about the human body in medical school, I still don’t know what happens when we leave our bodies. High school physics taught me that energy can neither be created nor destroyed, so I must believe our essence still exists after we die.  Last year a brave woman donated her body to science so that my classmates and I could learn from her. This is the letter I wish I could send to her.
Dear Lucy,
I wish I could meet you, the real you. I wish we could go get coffee together and you could tell me about the life you led, the places you went, and the people you loved.  I’ll never know any of that. I don’t even know your real name. I do know that you were my first patient, my greatest anatomy teacher, and a model of the awesomeness of the human body.  

If I’m being honest, I did not like anatomy lab at first. It felt invasive. On the first day of lab we learned that you had a hiatal hernia. I found myself holding your arm and hoping that it did not cause you much pain. Later when we were learning about the upper extremity we learned you had a ganglion cyst at one of your proximal interphalangeal joints. Did you know it was there? Because it felt wrong to have such a close relationship with you and simultaneously know nothing about you, my lab mates and I lovingly called you Lucy.  

We tried to imagine what your life was like. We knew that you were tiny but strong with long fingers and painted nails. Were you a dancer? Did you play the piano? Did your daughter paint your nails? Gradually the unease with anatomy lab melted away. You generously and courageously donated your body so we could learn from you and apply what we learned to help others. It was our responsibility to honor that sacrifice by learning as much as we could from your body.  Believe me, you taught us a lot. You taught us the brachial plexus, muscles of facial expression, and the cranial nerves. You made the flat images in Netter’s Anatomy Atlas suddenly make sense.  

Even though I’ll never know you, I know I’ll forever be indebted to you and your family. For all that you’ve done for me “thank you” just seems too small. You changed me as a person. You made me a better student, and in a few years, you’ll have made me a better doctor. For all that you taught me, and the lives you’ll touch through your teaching, thank you.” 

From my heart to yours, 

Elle

Representatives from several of the Health Science classes, who have benefited from your loved ones' gifts, are with us.  They will now share, on behalf of their fellow students and their colleagues, their deepest gratitude and appreciation for the opportunity to learn, which has been made possible by your loved one's generosity.  Thank you.

Testimonials and Readings 

Anna Nora, Medical Student

Good afternoon, my name is Anne Nora and I am humbled to speak to you today on behalf of the very grateful class of 2021 at the Carver College of Medicine. It is an honor to come together with all of you to celebrate your loved ones who made the incredible choice to donate their bodies to the University of Iowa.
This difficult and amazing gift is like no other. When I think of gifts I’ve received in the past, I imagine my first red flip phone or my sparkly blue prom dress. I think of the education my parents provided for me. Then there are also the gifts of time and devotion like those that my grandparents gave me when they read me a book, teachers when they stayed after school to offer extra help, friends when they had my back for any number of reasons. These are all definitely important, but we can all agree without hesitation that the generous individuals whom we are commemorating today - these men and women who were in many ways our first patients - their gift surpasses anything we can conceive. No other gift that we will receive will be as thoughtful, as intimate, as personal as the gift that our donors have given us.

At one time, her body was full of life. She played and worked hard, she laughed and cried, and loved deeply. I will never know my donor’s exact story, yet each intimate hour spent with her revealed many secrets. I will never know if she was married or had children, or if she liked rock or jazz. I will never know her like that, but I do know her in a way that not even those closest to her knew. I know her hands, her feet, what parts of her may have ached towards the end of life, which organs let her down. I spent countless hours as her pupil. She taught me things about life that no living person ever could. When I was confused and needed time to think, she was patient. My donor entrusted me with the intimate gift of her body to learn about the topics that make my heart race. 

When I first started to drive, my dad gifted me a paper map of Iowa. He stressed the importance of being able to navigate without GPS. Although I confess to being dependent on google maps these days, I do think about my Dad’s advice and recognize its value. Our donors taught us how to navigate the human body in a way that no textbook or 3-D model could accomplish. I knew my donor so well, that I was able to spot differences in other donors. I began to differentiate benign from disease. I saw pathology and variability that I had read about. Netter's Book of Anatomy can convey structures in perfect detail, but only a body can convey life. Life resides in the tattoos we have, the muscles we build, our bones that carry us to work everyday. Many of us will not become surgeons, so we will be working from outside the skin. Our donors have gifted us the map of knowledge to know what is underneath and how to navigate the path. Knowledge that will form the basis for our careers in many different medical specialties.


For months, we worked hard in anatomy lab. We mastered how to work together and naturally fell into different roles. Together we saw the results of surgeries, the developed muscles of athletes, the ravages that disease can inflict on even those who put up a strong fight. Our donors’ gift to us did not end when we passed the course - and yes we did all pass. Our knowledge and appreciation for human anatomy will continue to guide us through medical school. In the emergency department someday I will remember the effect of time on the heart when caring for cardiac patients, when my friend Luke steps into his OR as an orthopedic surgeon he will remember how the posterior humeral circumflex artery wraps around the neck of the humerus, and as Erika is caring for her patients with hepatitis she remember where to palpate to feel the enlarged liver. I cannot think of a better gift - something as timeless as the knowledge to help others.

On behalf of my classmates, I want to say thank you to the family and friends of our donors - for playing a role in this gift. End of life decisions are among the hardest to make and families are a big influence in many of these choices. Our class is grateful and will forever be indebted to our donors and to all of you. It is our hope that today’s ceremony will bring peace and closure for families - as you reflect on the lives and generosity of your loved ones - and closure for us students as we also bid a final farewell to these very special individuals who have so selflessly shared themselves with us. My class will strive to take the knowledge we have gained from their gift and use it to make the world a better and healthier place. 


From the bottom of our hearts, Thank you.
Tessa Leytem, Physician Assistant Student
My donor was at the center of every experience I had in anatomy. He witnessed the times where I felt inspired by my education, as well as the times I felt defeat. He facilitated my learning during those five months and showed me a depth of medicine that I did not previously know. In life, he decided to be my teacher, and for that I am a grateful student.
My donor introduced me to the intricacies of the human body. We are complicated beings, and it is still astonishing to me that we know as much as we do. It is because of your loved one that we have the privilege to explore and question and learn. I remember times in lab thinking, “I am so lucky to have this experience.” My donor gave me the opportunity to learn the complexities of a human body, which was not always easy. But in the moments when I struggled, his presence was a reminder that this was a singular chance for me to learn in this way.  I am humbled to have had this opportunity with my donor, and I only wish I could have had the chance to shake his hand and thank him. I recognized that the only way I could honor him was to learn all that I could. He was able to reveal to me what had before been a mystery, and for that I am a grateful student.
It was not just my donor and I throughout this time of learning. There were my five other lab mates who journeyed with us. During this time, we grew as a team. We were able to appreciate each other’s strengths and help one another past our weaknesses. Our donor brought us to situations that allowed us to struggle, either emotionally or intellectually, and he made us be there for each other, encourage each other, and learn from each other. We had a shared goal to absorb as much from this experience as possible, and our donor provided a guiding hand to take us there. He led us to come together as a learning community and depend on one another to reach that destination. Soon we will be in the clinics, where still we will need to work as a unit to provide the best care possible. My donor solidified how powerful fellowship can be when times get tough, and for that I am a grateful student.
The lessons my donor gave me did not lose power at the end of anatomy lab, and they will continue even once I leave PA school. As a clinician, I will see patients each day who have a story that shaped them into the individual they are. Yes, I will need to know the anatomy, and get the diagnosis right, but just as importantly I will need to truly see the person in front of me. I want to recognize them as an individual, build a relationship with them, and uncover their past. I did not have the privilege of knowing my donor’s story, but by not knowing I realized just how valuable that piece of a person is. Was my donor a father? Did he travel? What was his job? We are shaped by our experiences and that makes us different. My donor’s body was lived in, making it all the more beautifully unique. He shed light on the significance of the story, serving as a reminder to always keep the patient at the center of healthcare, and for that I am a grateful student. 

Your loved one was the biggest contributor in one of the most valuable and more difficult journeys of my medical education. Without my donor’s decision to give his body, I would not be where I am today. He taught me the depths of human anatomy, the foundation of medicine; but he also solidified the value of comradery and how important it is to always see the person within the patient. I am humbled by his selfless donation. I did not know your friend, or family member’s story, and I did not get to shake their hand, but I wish I could have. I hope you can walk away from today knowing how much your loved one contributed to our education, because without them this journey would not have happened, and for that I am a grateful student.

Megan McMahon, Nurse Anesthetist Student
It is my great honor to represent our doctoral CRNA class of future nurse anesthetists in offering you and your loved ones our most sincere thanks. Because of your gift, myself and my 10 classmates learned things that we will carry with us for the rest of our careers, and will benefit every patient we will ever have. Like the song speaking of our heroes in the service “All gave some, & some gave all”, the gift that you shared with us by entrusting us with your loved ones certainly was exactly that, giving all. 
We owe you a huge debt of gratitude, and to any degree that I able to describe the magnitude of the significance of your & your loved ones gifts today will be far less than it actually is. So where my eloquence may fail me, perhaps the simplicity of a child’s story will better convey the impact of your loved ones gift. 
Some of you may be familiar with the story of The Giving Tree by Shel Silverstein about the selfless love shown in giving. It is a story about a tree who loved a little boy more than anything in the world, even give of her own body. He’d play in her leaves, climb up her trunk and swing from her branches and eat apples her apples. It goes on to describe at various points of his life as he grew up when he needed money, she gave him her apples to sell; when he needed a house, she gave him her branches to build one; when he had stressful times, she gave him her trunk for a boat to sail away. Finally, the boy returned again when he was now an old man. 

"I am sorry, Boy," said the tree," but I have nothing left to give you -My apples are gone."
"My teeth are too weak for apples," said the boy.
"My branches are gone," said the tree. " You cannot swing on them - "
"I am too old to swing on branches," said the boy.
"My trunk is gone, " said the tree.
"You cannot climb - "
"I am too tired to climb" said the boy.
"I am sorry," sighed the tree.  "I wish that I could give you something....
but I have nothing left.  I am just an old stump.  I am sorry...."
"I don't need very much now," said the boy.
"just a quiet place to sit and rest.  I am very tired."
"Well," said the tree, straightening herself up as much as she could,
"well, an old stump is good for sitting and resting
Come, Boy, sit down. Sit down and rest."
And the boy did.
And the tree was happy.”

I know your loved ones gave of themselves to each of you throughout their lives. What each of you should know is even after your loved ones left this world, they continued to give in the most profound way. What we were able to learn from their gift was more than any textbook could teach. Each of our classes represented today, future doctors, anesthetists (…..ask Ms. Hildreth what classes are speaking and the approximate number in their classes) will carry this knowledge for the thousands of patients we will have throughout our careers. Every life we save, pain we ease, or new life we help welcome into this world, will be made possible by our knowledge of the human body, and will be possible by the gift your loved ones gave to us. You will never meet the lives of those that your loved ones helped save in the future; but you do get to know that what they gave will have a lifesaving impact that will continue long after any of our lifetimes.  On behalf of each of us here, and our patients who won’t get to tell you this themselves, thank you for such a profound and beautiful gift. 

Jon Anders, Physical Therapy Student
Hello, and good afternoon. I am Jon Anders and I am honored to be representing the University of Iowa’s Physical Therapy class of 2019. We are all here to remember and thank your loved ones. It’s nearly impossible to overstate how influential they have been in the professional development of myself and my colleagues. The gift they gave, their human body, has helped us attain the knowledge required to provide the best care to our future patients. As valuable as the anatomical insights are your loved ones did so much more. They demonstrated some of the best attributes of humanity.  Their selflessness and caring from those kind souls helped shape not only our future, but the future of all those we treat. The positive impact of their choice will be almost immeasurable. 

As we have progressed through our courses we have always been told to not lose sight of the forest for the trees. Yet, as we pour over our notes for minute details and create strange mnemonics it’s incredibly easy to lose perspective. The facts, figures, and diagrams we commit to memory are quickly forgotten, but none of us will ever forget our time in the lab. The time spent there was more than the route memorization of anatomical relationships. We had the opportunity to see the interconnectedness required of life, and that all of us are greater than the sum of our parts. The entirety of a human was before us, and it was impossible to miss. Your loved ones showed us a path through the trees. Every detail we learn is for the same purpose. To allow us to help someone in need. Your loved one’s gift has done so much to help us, but I think their most important contribution has been a much-needed shift in perspective. With their death they were able to give us a better understanding of a human life. In short, your loved ones allowed us to truly see the forest.

The sacrifice your family members have made to further our education is immensely powerful. The question is how we can possibly repay them. I think the only way to do so is fully utilize the opportunity they have given us. To learn and grow as much as we can. By using our hearts and minds to help others and give back to our communities.. Words aren’t enough to express the debt of gratitude we owe to your loved one. For everyone in my program, I would again like to express my sincerest thanks. Their decision to become a donor will benefit countless people, and their legacy will live on in the care we provide and the care and respect we show those we treat. 

Thank you.

Trystan Wiedow, Dental Student
Hello, my name is Trystan Wiedow, and I am here to represent the University of Iowa College of Dentistry Class of 2021. I want to thank you all for coming, and I’ll start out by saying how unbelievably thankful our class is for all of our donors and their families. I really don’t think I can put in words for you how impactful and transformative our learning experiences have been while working with the donors, but I’ll do my best.

Most of our education and training to get to where we are today, all the way from way back in kindergarten until dental school has included learning from books, lectures, and examples given by professors. This is effective and we can learn a lot, but lectures are just missing a crucial part in the learning process. They’re missing the weight and the impact of reality, and how we can actually apply all of this information individually to everyone and everything around us.

What the dental class has done here in Iowa City throughout this past year with our donors, was hands on learning, through these real-life experiences to provide the best care for future patients down the road, by working with each other and of course, these amazing individuals like our donors. The time we spent learning from our donors was, by far, the most life-changing course that many, if not all of the dental class, have taken in our lives. Working with the donors has been the perfect bridge between what we all have learned through our courses and how everything can be actually applied in real life with unique and amazing individuals, like our donors, so that we can use that knowledge to make all of our patients lives better.

Again, we are sincerely thankful for all of our donors and their families, from the college of dentistry class of 2021.

Special Music

“In Memory” and “Ave Maria”
Musicians:  Eric Schnieders, Claire Castaneda, Soham Ali
Homily and Committal

Noelle K. Andrew, MDiv, BCC, Associate Director of Spiritual Service, UIHC


Good afternoon.  I am Noelle Andrew, Director of Spiritual Services at University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics.  It is my privilege to be with you on this sacred occasion as we honor the life and death of your loved ones who gave of themselves for the benefit of our students.  


After hearing the testimonies of these students, I am humbled by their words and their experiences in human anatomy class as they learned what it is like to explore and discover the intricacies of the human body.  Some say that the complexity and wonder of such a collection of nerves, bone, and tissue is what causes them to believe in a higher power.  Who else could create such a masterpiece?  Others would argue that this is what inspires them to appreciate mystery; seeing beyond the physical genius of the body to something deeper, some secret beyond our grasp.  All of the students acknowledge that they are forever changed by this experience.  And that is perhaps the clearest indication that, through their dissection and examination, these students came to appreciate the more important life lessons offered in this class, lessons of compassion, generosity and hope.


In the past, many healthcare providers were taught to not get too close to their patients; that by getting personally involved, there would be the risk of caring too much which could lead to burnout.  And yet, without establishing a relationship, the practice of good medicine is nearly impossible.  There is a balance.  As a chaplain, the temptation is often there to speak what the patient finds unspeakable.  Given the clinical setting, what’s new to the patient and family is often quite familiar to us.  But when I stop, wait and listen – something precious happens – a story is begun.  It may be wordy, it may be wordless, but regardless of age each of us has a story that plays a significant part in our health care.  To separate the two may simplify a case but it removes the intangible benefit of relationship.  We must serve with compassion in health care, going beyond the diagnosis and finding the common humanity that we share.  Only then, do we practice good medicine.  Offering compassion is now seen as essential to a good doctor/patient relationship.  


The good news is that science now confirms there is a biological basis for our compassion.  With the discovery of mirror neurons, we are beginning to link science with a greater understanding of empathy.  As it turns out, empathy is hardwired in our brains.  When one person witnesses another human being doing an activity, the same neurons are activated within them, as if they too were doing the same activity.  This may be the source for compassion and as such, is an innate part of who we are as human beings.  In a very real sense, we can’t help but feel sadness when we see another person in need.  We can’t help but feel joy when we witness another person who is happy.  As professionals, it is wise to realize that our humanness, even down to our neural cells, calls us to be compassionate with others.  It is this relationship, this common bond that will actually help us to be more effective in our work.


When these students first went to anatomy class, they were not prepared to realize how deeply they would appreciate the task before them.  The words, “There is no greater gift than to lay down one's life for another,” come to mind.  Deeding one's body is as close as a person gets to fulfilling these words.  This gift reflects the generous intention of the donor to give others a chance to discover the wonders of the human body, a body that once held a vibrant, living being.  When each donor's heart was examined, it was also honored for the spirit of love and generosity it sustained.  That generous love has now been multiplied, like a ripple effect into eternity.


 Each donor taught us this lesson by deeding their body.  Their very act of donation is hopeful.  They gave so that others would discover meanings that could not be acquired in any other way.  They gave in the hope that all of us here gathered would emulate them, in their vision of love without end.  And so, let us vow to remember that whenever despair and tragedy threaten to overwhelm us, we will choose to hope beyond what is evident to what may seem impossible.  Today we bear witness to these donor’s intention that love never dies.  By living out the very values that these donors have taught us, that of compassion, generosity and hope, we honor them this day and forever more.  These are the principles of good medicine, the essentials of professionalism in healthcare that we commit to live by.  May God bless our continuing efforts to practice these always to the best of our ability.  Amen.

 
The Committal

At this time, we will respectfully commit the physical remains of your loved ones to the earth.  We remember that we are dust and to dust we shall return.  May the souls of the faithful departed now rest in peace as their journey has ended and their wishes have been fulfilled.  In this life, they blessed you here gathered, their loving friends and family.  In death, they have blessed these students in their training and practice of medicine, therapies and dentistry.  We hallow them for the gifts of love that they have so generously bestowed upon us all.  

May the memory of your loved one's selfless gift forever inspire each one of us to act out of love for one another so as to emulate love freely given.  

We now commend their spirits to God, to that Eternal Love that knows neither beginning nor end but participates in the great mystery of creation.  May that love continue to dwell in each one of us today and forevermore.  Amen.

Playing of Taps:  Hannah Thompson, Medical Student
Closing – John Engelhardt

This concludes our special service today and we would like to thank all of you again for taking the time to join us for this very special event.  We would like to invite those of you who wish, to come down and look at the site of interment.  We would also like to ask you to join us for some refreshments before you head back to your home or office.  Also, if you are interested in having a transcript of this service, please visit our Departmental website or see Brian Chapman or myself after the ceremony.  Thank you again.

PAGE  
10

